Endnotes

- 1 Joseph R. Biden, "Joe Biden: My Trip to Europe Is About America Rallying the World's Democracies," The Washington Post, June 6, 2021,
- https://perma.cc/Q782-39C4.
- 2 European Commission, "EU-US: A New Transatlantic Agenda for Global Change," Press Release, December 2, 2020, https://perma.cc/UDJ6-A32T, 8.
- 3 Joseph R. Biden, "Remarks by President Biden at the 2021 Virtual Munich Security Conference," Washington, DC/ Munich: Munich Security Conference, February 19, 2021,
- https://perma.cc/C7K8-W7VM.
- 4 Josep Borrell Fontelles, "The EU Approach to the Indo-Pacific: Speech by High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell at the Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)," Jakarta: Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 3, 2021, https://perma.cc/AH24-PHXS.
- 5 Rym Momtaz, "Macron: EU Shouldn't Gang Up on China With US," Politico, February 4, 2021,
- https://perma.cc/TJ3Z-UDLV.
- 6 Stuart Lau and Laurenz Gehrke, "Merkel Sides with Xi on Avoiding Cold War Blocs," Politico, January 26, 2021, https://perma.cc/5K4U-2QHK.
- 7 Tobias Bunde et al., "Munich Security Report 2021: Between States of Matter - Competition and Cooperation," Munich: Munich Security Conference, June 2021, doi:10.47342/CYPE1056, 22f; see also German Marshall Fund of the United States, "Transatlantic Trends 2021: Transatlantic Opinion on Global Challenges," Washington, DC: German Mar-

shall Fund of the United States, June 7,

- 2021, https://perma.cc/ZGA7-9QUR.
- 8 Steven Erlanger, "Blinken's Welcome by NATO Doesn't Hide Differences on Key Issues," The New York Times, March 24, 2021,
- https://perma.cc/29B2-LYB7.
- 9 Bunde et al., "Munich Security Report 2021," 69ff.
- 10 Mikko Huotari, Jan Weidenfeld, and Rebecca Arcesati, "Managing Economic Cooperation and Competition with China: Towards a More Integrated European Trade Policy Approach," Berlin: Mercator Institute for China Studies, MERICS Report, March 2020, https://perma.cc/GAE6-SKKM.
- 11 European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, "Decoupling: Severed Ties and Patchwork Globalization," Beijing: European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, 2021, https://perma. cc/8RWP-EQ99; see also Charles Boustany and Aaron Friedberg, "Partial Disengagement: A New U.S. Strategy for Economic Competition with China," Washington, DC: The National Bureau of Asian Research, November 4, 2019, https://perma.cc/ZB7F-UC8Q.
- 12 Council of the European Union, "Carbis Bay G7 Summit Communiqué: Our Shared Agenda for Global Action to Build Back Better," Cornwall: Council of the European Union, 2021, https://perma.cc/DX38-YKP7, 19.
- 13 Heiko Maas, "Speech by Foreign Minister Heiko Maas on the Occasion of the Inauguration of the Fritz Stern Chair at the Brookings Institution," Berlin/Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, https://perma.cc/ME94-BMRJ.
- 14 Mitt Romney, "Mitt Romney: We Can't Look Away from China's Existential Threat," The Washington Post, May 12, 2021, https://perma.cc/86TF-J8YU.
- 15 David Morgan and David Lawder,

"U.S. Republicans Vow to Oppose Yellen's G7 Tax Deal, Casting Doubt on Its Future," *Reuters*, June 8, 2021, https://perma.cc/6DBE-GBPH.

16 The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Biden and G7 Leaders Launch Build Back Better World (B3W) Partnership," Washington, DC: The White House, June 12, 2021,

https://perma.cc/MH7X-JY3M.

- 17 Max J. Zenglein and Anna Holzmann, "Evolving Made in China 2025: China's Industrial Policy in the Quest for Global Tech Leadership," Berlin: Mercator Institute for China Studies, MERICS Papers on China 8, July 2019, https://perma.cc/AL22-BATG.
- 18 Kaan Sahin and Tyson Barker, "Europe's Capacity to Act in the Global Tech Race," Berlin: DGAP, DGAP Report 6, April 2021,

https://perma.cc/MG8J-LU9E.

- 19 ChinaPower Project, "Is China Leading in Global Innovation?," Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2019,
- https://perma.cc/W4Z5-9L3M.
- 20 Tarun Chhabra et al., "Global China: Technology," Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, April 27, 2020, https://perma.cc/8CG5-43PT; Elsa B. Kania and Lorand Laskai, "Myths and Realities of China's Military-Civil Fusion Strategy," Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, January 2021, https://perma.cc/8T4Z-TRBU.
- 21 Joseph R. Biden, "Remarks by President Biden at Signing of an Executive Order on Supply Chains," Washington, DC: The White House, February 24, 2021, https://perma.cc/TU34-3RFW.
- 22 European Commission, "Updating the 2020 Industrial Strategy: Towards a Stronger Single Market for Europe's Recovery," Press Release, May 5, 2021,

https://perma.cc/5URM-KNMS.

- 23 Bonnie Glaser, "Time for Collective Pushback Against China's Economic Coercion," Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2021 Global Forecast, January 13, 2021, https://perma.cc/N34Y-9PWF; Gary C. H. Hufbauer and Euijin Jung, "China Plays the Sanctions Game, Anticipating a Bad US Habit," Washington, DC: Peterson Institute for International Economics, December 14, 2020, https://perma.cc/5X5X-8YLU.
- 24 Nis Grünberg and Vincent Brussee, "China's 14th Five-Year Plan Strengthening the Domestic Base to Become a Superpower," Berlin: Mercator Institute for China Studies, Kurzanalyse, April 9, 2021, https://perma.cc/874P-AMF3.
- 25 Daniel Michaels, "U.S., EU Forge Closer Ties on Emerging Technologies to Counter Russia and China," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 17, 2021, https:// perma.cc/M37R-6BTJ.
- 26 Jodie Xu Klein, "Ex-Google CEO Eric Schmidt Stresses 'Urgency' in Countering China on Artificial Intelligence as US-China Tech War Continues," *South China Morning Post*, February 24, 2021, https://perma.cc/85VH-UH3W.
- 27 Bob Davis, "U.S. Enlists Allies to Counter China's Technology Push," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 28, 2021, https://perma.cc/RGSE-YP7G.
- 28 Anja Manuel and Melanie Hart, "Op-Ed: How the West Could Win a Technological 'Shadow War' with China," *Los Angeles Times*, June 11, 2020, https://t1p.de/ca51.
- 29 European Commission, "EU-US: A New Transatlantic Agenda for Global Change," Press Release, December 2, 2020, https://perma.cc/UDJ6-A32T, 6.
- 30 Jacob J. Lew et al., "China's Belt and Road: Implications for the United

States," Washington, DC: Council on Foreign Relations, Independent Task Force Report 79, March 2021, https://perma.cc/4D7S-ZQE7.

31 "Exclusive: Ursula von der Leyen Says G7 Global Strategy Has 'No Strings Attached' Unlike China," *Euronews*, June 13, 2021,

https://perma.cc/99MA-N5K9.

- 32 Joseph R. Biden, "Remarks by President Biden in Press Conference," Cornwall: The White House, June 13, 2021, https://perma.cc/J82U-Q2S2.
- 33 European External Action Service, "United States: Consultations between Secretary General Stefano Sannino and Deputy Secretary Wendy Sherman," Brussels: European External Action Service, May 26, 2021,

https://perma.cc/HM63-AEHF.

- 34 Council of the European Union, "Carbis Bay G7 Summit Communiqué," 23f.
- 35 The White House, "U.S.-EU Summit Statement: Towards a Renewed Transatlantic Partnership," Washington, DC: The White House, June 15, 2021, https://perma.cc/GGJ7-22T8.
- 36 Nathalie Tocci, "On Power and Norms: Libya, Syria and the Responsibility to Protect," *Global Responsibility to Protect* 8:1 (2016), 51–75, doi:10.1163/1875984X-00801004.
- 37 Wang Dong, "The Case for a New Engagement Consensus: A Chinese Vision of Global Order," *Foreign Affairs*, April 15, 2021, https://perma.cc/5E2D-XD45.
- 38 Joseph S. Nye Jr., "The Logic of US-China Competition," *Project Syndicate*, May 6, 2021,

https://perma.cc/PQ72-QMN5.

39 Richard A. Clarke and Robert K. Knake, The Fifth Domain: Defending Our Country, Our Companies, and Ourselves in the Age of Cyber Threats, New York: Penguin Press, 2019.

40 William Mauldin, "GOP Report, Like Biden, Urges Multilateral Approach to China," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 18, 2020,

https://perma.cc/73H5-RR66.

- 41 "Emmanuel Macron: 'For me, the Key Is Multilateralism That Produces Results'," *Financial Times*, February 18, 2021, https://perma.cc/NA96-FTK3.
- 42 "China Tells G-7 Leaders: 'Small' Groups Don't Rule the World," *NBC News*, June 13, 2021,

https://perma.cc/AMH9-CHDA.

- 43 Yaroslav Trofimov, Drew Hinshaw, and Kate O'keeffe, "How China Is Taking Over International Organizations, One Vote at a Time," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 29, 2020, https://perma.cc/6GV4-82FR.
- 44 United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, "The United States and Europe: A Concrete Agenda for Transatlantic Cooperation on China," Washington, DC: United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, November 2020,

https://perma.cc/S92Z-KKKL, 41f.

- 45 John B. Bellinger III, "China's Abuse of the Uighurs: Does the Genocide Label Fit?," New York: Council on Foreign Relations, February 3, 2021, https://perma.cc/4986-TZ5T.
- 46 Cate Cadell, "Exclusive: China Sharply Expands Mass Labor Program in Tibet," *Reuters*, September 22, 2020, https://perma.cc/8W9G-5NW9.
- 47 Boris Johnson, "Prime Minister's Speech at the Munich Security Conference: 19 February 2021," London/Munich: Munich Security Conference, February 19, 2021, https://t1p.de/2r8z
- 48 "Trudeau Says G7 Leaders Agreed to Co-ordinate China Approach Much More Closely," CTV News, June 13, 2021,

https://perma.cc/CC2X-X889.

- 49 Council of the European Union, "Carbis Bay G7 Summit Communiqué,"
- 50 Hans von der Burchard and Jacopo Barigazzi, "Germany Slams Hungary for Blocking EU Criticism of China on Hong Kong," *Politico Europe*, May 10, 2021, https://perma.cc/W93P-DKUJ.
- 51 The White House, "Interim National Security Strategic Guidance," Washington, DC: The White House, 2021, https://perma.cc/F7LF-J2M6, 8.
- 52 Jim Garamone, "Erosion of U.S. Strength in Indo-Pacific Is Dangerous to All, Commander Says," Washington, DC: US Department of Defense, March 9, 2021, https://perma.cc/8BH9-X5BS.
- 53 Markus Decker and Eva Quadbeck, "Kramp-Karrenbauer im Interview: 'China will die Weltordnung prägen'," *Redaktionsnetzwerk Deutschland*, April 3, 2021, https://perma.cc/2CX6-JHYR.
- 54 Council of the European Union, "Council Conclusions on an EU Strategy for Cooperation in the Indo-Pacific," Brussels: Council of the European Union, 2021,

https://perma.cc/QR5P-NNVJ.

55 NATO, "Brussels Summit Communiqué: Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Brussels 14 June 2021," Brussels: NATO, June 14, 2021,

https://perma.cc/7YGU-FBG8.

- 56 Jens Stoltenberg, "Speech by NATO Secretary General at the Raisina Dialogue 2021 Conference," Brussels/New Delhi: Raisina Dialogue, April 13, 2021, https://perma.cc/G8DE-XCHV.
- 57 NATO, "Brussels Summit Communiqué."

Image Sources

European Union/Ansotte

P. 25

MSC/Hecker

P. 29

MSC/Hennemuth

P. 51

MSC/Hentschel

P. 19

MSC/Koerner

P. 6

MSC/Niedermüller

D 18

United States Department of Defense

P. 40

United States Senate

P. 50

All other images: MSC/Kuhlmann

List of Figures

1 Gap between US and European perception of risks from China persists (2021, percent saying China poses a risk)

Illustration by the Munich Security Conference based on data provided by Kekst CNC. In response to the question "Here are some specific risks. How great a risk do the following things pose to the world [on a 0-10 scale, where 0 is a 'very low' and 10 is a 'very high' risk]?" The figure indicates the percent share of those who think the risk is greater than 6 out of 10.

2 Europeans expect China, not the US, to lead the world in technology 50 years from now (2021, percent)

Data and illustration provided to the Munich Security Conference by Kekst CNC. In response to the question: "In 50 years, which power do you think will be the greatest power in the following areas? – Military, economic, technology."

3 Economic relations with the United States still matter most for the EU (EU trade with China and the United States in selected sectors, EUR billions)

Illustration by the Mercator Institute for China Studies based on data from "Database," n.a.: Eurostat, 2021, https://perma.cc/7DDL-JGVH.

4 The US dominates the global chip market (market shares by country/region, 2018)

Illustration by the Mercator Institute for China Studies based on data from "2020 State of the U.S. Semiconductor Industry," Washington, DC: Semiconductor Industry Association, June 2020, https://perma.cc/8V6D-2UKA; "Market Statistics," Morgan Hill, CA: World Semiconductor Trade Statistics, 2021, https://perma.cc/4UZA-EL7L; HIS Global Consult; PricewaterhouseCoopers.

5 North Americans say their countries should oppose China both militarily and economically – unlike Europeans (2021, percent*)

Data and illustration provided to the Munich Security Conference by Kekst CNC. In answer to the question "What do you think your country should do in response to the rise of China as a military and economic power?" Respondents were given the following options: "fully cooperate with China," "somewhat cooperate with China," "stay neutral," "somewhat oppose China," fully oppose China," "don't know." Figures shown are the net of the total percentage for "oppose" minus the total percentage for "cooperate."

6 China's defense budget continues to increase as geopolitical tensions rise (China's official defense and foreign affairs expenditures in CNY billions, 2010–2021)

Illustration by the Mercator Institute for China Studies based on data from "Cáizhèng Shùjù (Financial Data)," Beijing: Ministry of Finance of the People's Republic of China, 2021, https://perma.cc/A7UG-D5V5.

7 China increases military pressure on Taiwan (large-scale PLA maneuvers and drills around Taiwan, 2015–2020)

Data and illustration by the Mercator Institute for China Studies, based on systematized and continuous tracking of open source intelligence. Note that, in addition to large-scale PLA maneuvers and drills, incursions by the PLA Air Force into the Taiwanese Air Defense Identification Zone have also increased. See: Gerald C. Brown, "Taiwan ADIZ Violations," July 2021, https://perma.cc/WBM3-2VYW.